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A special meeting of the Board of Trustees of the Village of Cooperstown was held at the Village 
Office Building, 22 Main Street, Cooperstown, New York on August 8, 2017 at 7:00 p.m.  Members 
in attendance were Mayor Jeff Katz, Trustees Ellen Tillapaugh, Cynthia Falk, James Dean, Bruce 
Maxson, Lou Allstadt, and Richard Sternberg.  Also in attendance were Zoning Enforcement 
Officer Jane Gentile, Planning Board Chair Eugene Berman and Village Administrator Teri Barown.  
There were fifteen (15) members of the public present. 
 
Mayor Katz called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and led the pledge of allegiance.  
 
Mayor Katz noted that there were letters and emails on the table with the agenda and proposed 
law that were received regarding the proposed sandwich board sign regulations.  He said this issue 
was addressed a couple of months ago and again tonight in an attempt to bring legal closure to the 
issue.   
 
Ms. Barown read the public hearing notice for Proposed Local Law No. 12 of 2017 – to amend 
Chapter 227 (Signs) of the Code of the Village to Cooperstown to regulate the placement of 
sandwich board signs and Mayor Katz read the guidelines for public comment and opened the 
public hearing at 7:05 p.m. 
 
Chip Northrup, 17 River Street, stated he read two letters at the table, one from Neil Weiller who 
doesn’t object if they are regulated properly, which appears to be the case from the proposed law 
and one from Jeannine Webster stating the sandwich board would help their business as the 
entrance is located in an alley off of Main Street. 
 
He stated he feels if the ordinance is properly put together the merchants should be able to have 
the signs. 
 
Eric Olsen, Toys of Fame, 51 Pioneer Street, feels the regulations are written for Main Street 
businesses only. He noted his sidewalk on Pioneer Street is only 4 feet wide and he cannot comply 
with the regulations as written requiring 5 feet of clearance.  He inquired consideration would be 
given to allowing a sandwich board sign in the lawn between the curb and sidewalk. 
 
Jeannine Webster, 149 Main Street, stated she wrote a letter for tonight’s hearing.  She said a 
sandwich board sign is a tremendous help for her business, which has the entrance located down 
an alleyway off of Main Street. 
 
Gene Berman, Chair, Planning Board, stated that the Planning Board recommend no plastic signs 
and it is stated in the law that plastic is not recommended and it cannot be enforced the way it is 
written. 
 
Gene Marra, Cooperstown Distillery, Cooperstown Beverage Exchange, Cooperstown Escape 
Room, stated he spoke at the July Trustee meeting and is in favor of sandwich board signs.  He 
noted he has done considerable research on sandwich boards signs, which originate in Sandwich, 
England. 
 
He stated that a compromise could be that the Village comes up with a standardized frame for the 
sandwich board so that the signs are aesthetically pleasing to the Village. 
 
Roger MacMillan, 12 Main Street, stated he is rising to oppose the sandwich board signs.  He 
stated that the sidewalks are busy in the summer season with thousands of tourists jamming the 
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sidewalks.  He said once the major congestion ends in the summer; the local people know where 
the businesses are located. 
 
He inquired as to who is going to enforce the regulations listed in the proposed law and noted it 
doesn’t come automatically. 
 
He stated that the sidewalks are too narrow and it’s not Saratoga. 
 
Merrilyn O’Connell, Brunlar Court, stated she is anti-clutter and she like Neil Weiller’s letter that 
stated he looks at ways to make his business more inviting without added signage.  She noted if 
you walk Main Street at 7:00 a.m. you see tired window displays and dirty windows.  She stated 
merchants should take an upbeat approach to business.  She said she doesn’t feel additional 
impediments are needed on the sidewalk. 
 
Maguire Benton, 28 Delaware Street, stated that the Cooperstown Escape Room is a particular 
business that needs an extra form of advertisement as the entrance is hidden in a doorway on 
Pioneer Street and cannot be seen by those on Main Street.  He said there needs to be special 
consideration for businesses that don’t have a storefront. 
 
Hannah Bergene, Cooperstown Chamber of Commerce, stated she agrees with the comment 
regarding special consideration for businesses that don’t have a storefront.  She said since they 
were told they couldn’t utilize the sandwich board sign, the bike rentals that were advertised on it, 
have decreased.  She stated this was noted as a necessary service in the Comprehensive Plan. 
 
Hearing no further public comment, Mayor Katz closed the public hearing at 7:20 p.m. and asked 
for Trustee comment. 
 
Ms. Tillapaugh stated she feels this is a better law and she and Dr. Falk have discussed a couple 
of minor amendments to the proposed language.  She said that with the language that the signs 
need to be in front of the associated businesses will prevent the abuses that have occurred in the 
past.  She noted if problems do occur, then there is a clause in the law that allows the Village to 
have the signs removed. 
 
Dr. Falk stated she discussed the regulations with Mr. Tillapaugh, who felt it was particularly 
important to have regulations regarding signs placed on public property that include insurance 
certificates.  She stated she feels after hearing comments, additional language is needed to make 
it clear that the signs need to be placed with the associated business. 
 
She noted that in regard to Mr. Olsen’s comment regarding having only 4 feet of sidewalk on 
Pioneer Street, that the 5 foot of pedestrian passage is an ADA requirement and although some 
sidewalks are only 4 feet we can’t make it worse.  She stated it may be possible for someone in 
that situation to obtain a variance from the Planning Board. 
 
She stated she is sensitive to not wanting plastic, but the wording was put in to encompass 
composite materials with the look of wood. 
 
She stated that the downtown revitalization strategy passed in November would be enhanced by 
sandwich board signage. 
 
Mr. Dean asked what the situation is for the Farmers’ Market.  After reviewing the code, Dr. Falk 
noted that there is an exemption for agricultural and horticulture products. 
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Mr. Dean stated that he feels these regulations are well written and likes Mr. Marra’s suggestion 
about the sandwich board signs having a uniform design. 
 
Mr. Maxson stated that at the June meeting he felt he needed to hear from merchants that they 
wanted this and that has occurred.  He noted he was in Saratoga recently and although the Main 
Street is much wider than our Main Street, their side streets aren’t and don’t seem to be hindered 
by the sandwich board signs. 
 
Mr. Allstadt stated he has lived in other places with narrower sidewalks, pavers, tourists and 
sandwich board signs have worked in those locations with no issues.  He stated he is concerned 
about plastic signs and feels that should be eliminated from the regulations. 
 
Dr. Sternberg stated he feels plastic is unacceptable and in the long term feels there should be a 
uniform design. 
 
Mayor Katz stated that as the letters and comments show there are multiple opinions on the issue 
with some being against and some being for the signs.  He stated that the law provides for 
enforcement by the Zoning Officer.  Mrs. Gentile inquired if there would be consideration for 
sandwich boards on private property to not have to meet the size requirements as there are some 
who have already put an investment into signage.  Mr. Allstadt asked if there would be a phase in 
period.  Mayor Katz stated based on previous comments by Mr. Tillapaugh there is a defacto 
phase in period to comply. 
 
Dr. Falk made a motion to adopt Local Law No. 12 of 2017 - to amend Chapter 227 (Signs) of the 
Code of the Village to Cooperstown to regulate the placement of sandwich board signs with the 
following changes: 

- Numbering (lettering) to be corrected 
- Eliminate the sentence “Plastic is not recommended.”  Change the next sentence to 

read “Rough-cut plywood or particle board and plastic sandwich board signs are 
prohibited. 

- Add a sentence on (k) (1) that reads “The sandwich board sign may only be on public 
property immediately adjacent to its associated fixed-location establishment.” 

 
Mr. Maxson seconded the motion and a vote had the following results: 
 
AYES: Tillapaugh, Falk, Dean, Maxson, Allstadt, Sternberg   Motion carried. 
 
Mr. Allstadt made a motion to authorize the Mayor to sign the EV Charger Grant.  Dr. Falk 
seconded the motion and a vote had the following results: 
 
AYES: Tillapaugh, Falk, Dean, Maxson, Allstadt, Sternberg   Motion carried. 
 
Mayor Katz encouraged the merchants to obtain a copy of the regulations so that they may be 
better prepared to comply with them. 
 
Following discussion, authorization to pay the Central Paving Invoice was held for items needing 
completion for the Fairy Spring retaining wall project. 
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Mr. Allstate made a motion to authorize payment of the Redpoint Builders invoice for the east side 
painting and repair in the amount of $17,624.00.  Ms. Tillapaugh seconded the motion and a vote 
had the following results: 
 
AYES: Tillapaugh, Falk, Dean, Maxson, Allstadt, Sternberg   Motion carried. 
 
Ms. Tillapaugh made a motion to authorize an additional stipend of $500 for Tae Livermore for the 
remainder of the season for taking over duties of scheduling lifeguards for the summer parks.  Mr. 
Allstadt seconded the motion and a vote had the following results: 
 
AYES: Tillapaugh, Falk, Dean, Maxson, Allstadt, Sternberg   Motion carried. 
 
Ms. Tillapaugh made a motion to appoint Cassidy Griger as Caretaker for Fairy Spring for the 
remainder of the season at a salary of $1,000.  Mr. Allstadt seconded the motion and a vote had 
the following results: 
 
AYES: Tillapaugh, Falk, Dean, Maxson, Allstadt, Sternberg   Motion carried. 
 
Ms. Tillapaugh made a motion to authorize reduction of the sewer portion of the May water and 
sewer billing back to the average usage for Account No. 210271-0.  Mr. Maxson seconded the 
motion and a vote had the following results: 
 
AYES: Tillapaugh, Falk, Dean, Maxson, Allstadt, Sternberg   Motion carried. 
 
Ms. Tillapaugh made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 7:50 p.m.  Mr. Allstadt seconded the 
motion and a vote had the following results: 
 
AYES: Tillapaugh, Falk, Dean, Maxson, Allstadt, Sternberg   Motion carried. 
 
Respectfully submitted,  
 
Teri L. Barown, RMC 
Village Administrator 
Village of Cooperstown 
 
 
 
 


